Regular Session




              September 7, 2021
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Tuesday, September 7, 2021, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 10 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini     M. Mogg     M. Toda     M. Kerr     R. Hallapy     

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to excuse any absent officials. 
Mr. Williams- As I sated in caucus, Mr. Crowe could not be here this evening. He has tested positive for COVID. He will be back as soon as possible.

There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the July 19, 2021, regular session as presented to council. There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
 We received a Notice to Legislative Authority from the Department of Commerce that all permits to sell alcoholic beverages will expire on October 1, 2021. This will be your only opportunity to object to the renewal of a liquor permit which might be a problem in your community. We received the Trumbull County Board of Health Special meeting agenda for Monday, August 9, 2021, the Mayor’s Court report for August of 2021 showing a total of $2,820.00, the income tax comparison 20/21 thru August 31 and the Bank Reconciliation for Month ended August 31, 2021, and that is all. 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper file. 
Mr. Williams- Bill, with the liquor permits we usually have Lorrie forward that to you. If you guys are seeing any problems, you can put together whatever you need to put together and then council will do what we got to do. Okay, thank you.
There were no more comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- At this time, I would ask if one of the members of council to make a motion to convene into executive session pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22G for the sole purpose to discuss employee contracts.
It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Ms. Viele that council convene into executive session for the sole purpose to discuss employee contracts.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Mr. Williams- show council back in session. Where did we leave off? Reports of standing committees
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini – Mr. President, I have no report tonight, but I will be requesting three items for legislation.
Mr. Williams- okay
Park & Rec-Ms. Viele –The monthly Park & Rec Board meeting will be held here in City Council Chambers Thursday, September 16, 2021, at 6:00 pm. The parking lot at Mattinat Park has been sealed and striped. Thunder Elite Fast Pitch Softball games will be played at Jones Field the next six Sunday’s. The Board has determined that the entrance gate at Waugh Park needs replaced. As always, the public is encouraged to attend and participate in Park & Rec meetings. Thank you.
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REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Economic Development- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, the mayor has initiated meetings with the Shop Small Hubbard group in talks of combining the Holiday Shop Small Hubbard and the Santa Parade on December 11th. This is in the preliminary stages. I will be getting with them and calling meetings with them to see if it something we can work out. Thank you, sir.
Mr. Williams-thank you

Planning & Zoning- Mr. Toda- No report Mr. President.
Mr. Williams-thank you

Utilities- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President. We will be looking at a work session the end of this month. That is all I have.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Streets & Sidewalks –Mr. Crowe- Not in attendance
Safety- Mr. Hallapy- No report Mr. President, thank you. 
Mr. Williams- thank you. We will move on to our city officials, Safety Director Mr. Bancroft do you have anything?

REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
SAFETY DIRECTOR- Bill Bancroft-Yes sir, I would just like to recognize Detective Sgt. Mike Banic for his work and apprehension of the Circle K robbery suspect right across the street. With assistance from the FBI questioning the suspect, that led to the discovery of multiple numerous additional crimes all over different states. Detective Sgt. Banic is here and can answer any questions you have about it. There are more charges to come on that suspect. Also, I met with school board members, teachers, bus drivers, in effort for back to school and efforts in the school zone for speed. The mayor assured me that in the school zone fines are doubled. Also, the target enforcement areas around the city, those fines are also doubled when violations occur in those areas. Also, the police department is currently rolling out the body cameras for service. Those will be helpful in a lot of areas. Most of the time Officers think that it is going to be to spy on them or something like that. That couldn’t be further from the truth. Nine times out of ten, nine times out of ten it just helps convey that what they are doing is the right thing. …sometimes people stretch the truth. Also, there is a simunition training if anybody wants to attend down at the old school at St. Pat’s this Wednesday and Thursday. The Chief is here can take your name if anyone is interested in participating in that to see what it is like to be an Officer and put in a stressful situation, maybe firing a weapon or maybe not. I would like to be available for council members to reinstate the block watch program. I know it has been a few years since that has been active. If we would be able to redo that I will be available to discuss it with you. That is all I have.
SERVICE DIRECTOR
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- No report Mr. President thank you.

TREASURER- Marsha Ruha-No report this evening Mr. President thank you.

AUDITOR- Michael Villano- Thank you Mr. President. I guess since we are all together this evening (and I sent out an e-mail), I just want to get a quick poll of council as to whether we wish to waive the exit conference on the audit. I heard from Mr. Mogg and from Mr. Williams. Is everybody else okay with that?

Ms. Viele-yes
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REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
Other yeses

Mr. Villano-okay, thank you that is all.

Mr. Williams-thank you. Is there a motion to except the reports?
Ms. Viele- Did we do fire and cemetery?

Mr. Williams- We didn’t do special committees. Thank you

REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, just a few things since we were off for two months. For July and August, we had eleven cremations. We had five burials. We had fourteen lot sales and fifteen foundations sold. It was necessary to remove nine more trees from the cemetery due to the storm damage from last month. Also, we have got the final drawing back from the engineers on the columbarium so, we will be meeting here shortly to start tweaking and working on that. That is all I have sir.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President. During the month of July, there were fifty calls. The calls are up a little. There is a nice partnership going on with Lane Ambulance and the Fire Department. They are working together with even full arrests or emergency calls. There is a good partnership with them (working partnership). The Eagle Joint Fire District is doing home games at the football stadium. They are doing EMS standby. That frees up Lane to cover other areas. If they need an ambulance, then Lane will respond and take the patient out, but they can or will have an EMT certified or paramedic there for the game because most of those are boo boos, bumps, and sprains. If it is something major, they will transport them out, but they are doing the home games for football with Eagle Joint Fire District with their one new vehicle so, they will not be transporting. Tonight, we were at the calling hour, me and Mr. Mogg for Mike Tolnar who had thirty-seven years. Our next meeting is going to be September 8th at 6:30. That’s all.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, special committees, and city officials.
Mr. Williams- Any questions on the reports? I have a couple. Bonnie, with that softball coming in
Ms. Viele-yes

Mr. Williams- Are they paying anything to use the fields?

Ms. Viele-No. That is the board’s decision. 

Mr. Williams- Are they going to allow them to charge people to park there again?

Ms. Viele- I don’t know. I know they have done that in the past. I know they do at Harding Park too. It has been brought up and the board has voted down charging them anything. They think that they bring in people to the community. They get to see our community. They stay in our hotels. They buy food here so; they think it helps the community and they haven’t charged the teams anything.

Mr. Williams- No I get that. I just don’t think it is right that somebody is charging to park in the city’s parking lot. That is our parking lot not theirs.
Ms. Viele-yea, I understand that, and it has been brought up to the board and I don’t have a vote on the board.
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Mr. Williams- Right. Okay, umm what else did I want to talk about? Oh, about the body cameras. I’m glad that is finally all worked out. I want to compliment the Chief on the job he did getting those for us saving us all that money. I agree with you Billy when we discussed all this, that was my feeling. I mean, yes, it is going to protect the community but to me it is going to protect our officers. 

Mr. Bancroft- Absolutely, yes

Mr. Williams- to me that is….don’t get me wrong it is very important. I know our officers are well trained and by in large are going to do the right thing but like you said, there are some people out there who always want to….so it protects everybody.

Mr. Bancroft-sure

Mr. Williams- I think it is a good thing.

Mr. Bancroft-yes

Mr. Williams- That is all I got. Anyone else?

There were no questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President Williams. First of all, I want to formally announce Bill Bancroft is our new Safety Director. He was sworn in while everyone was on recess. He was sworn in on August 3rd. Hopefully, everyone enjoyed their vacation. Welcome back! As Mr. Bancroft made mention, he is available to everyone at any time. I am extremely proud to have him sit next to me and a very fortunate resident that he is sitting here. For all those within the city, you should feel very very optimistic having someone like him join the administration to work for public safety. That is the first thing that I wanted to formally announce. Thank you for being here. While everyone was away, in case anyone didn’t notice, we had a couple of power outages due to First Energy transmission issues. I just wanted to make mention of that. Our city crew’s work relentlessly to find and fix any problems within the city. Once again, as seen on the news, the City of Hubbard does not generate electricity. That is not how things work here in Northeastern Ohio where it does many other parts of the country. It is transmitted to us and then distributed to individual homes and businesses. We do a fine job the city employees in the electric & light department. I am extremely excited about the work that was done for HB168 in working with County Engineer Randy Smith could prove valuable for the residents of the City of Hubbard. Our sanitary line replacement on Hall Avenue and some lift station improvements throughout the city was ranked in the top section of projects that would be ---for the state for the HB168 water & sewer funding. It would require a one-to-one match with the communities, but it is optimistic. Paving will begin September 22nd. There were meetings that were held because Kirila was back logged with Route 11 paving project but know they will be coming off of that and will start on September 22nd. Once again, the streets that will be paved: Erie Street from North Main to Jones, Oak Knoll from the doctor’s office to the culvert and section near Glenwood intersection, Center Street from West Park to School, Burdie Drive from Waugh to Doris, Westview from West Liberty to Parish and that is very important for school traffic. We will be working with the school on that and Jerry Drive from Waugh to Doris, Doris from Dresden to Triangle. That is the 2021 paving project. As mentioned, school is back in session. That is a reminder. If there are violations for speed in a school zone, it is a mandatory appearance. It is through the Ohio Revised Code in that sense that is not something that we make up here in the city, but we work with them. I think it is extremely important keeping our school zones safe. As a reminder when the lights are flashing the speed is 20 mph not 40 mph. As Mr. Kerr has mentioned, I am extremely pleased with the working relationship the Eagle Joint Fire District and Lane Ambulance. I look forward to future discussions concerning that contract and how we move forward. We will be having some meetings and discussions moving forward and obviously involving public safety here in the city. Lastly, and most importantly for some of you, Halloween will be held on October 31st from 5 until 7 pm.
Mr. Williams- Write that down
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MAYOR’S REPORT
Mayor-Write that down

Mr. Williams- Let everyone know

Mayor- Halloween night, October 31st from 5 until 7 pm

Mr. Williams- let me put that on Facebook please

Mayor-yes, the mayor’s office and Debbi has been doing a diligent job of screening these phone calls. They have been pouring in already. So let us hope that working through the pandemic and everything we can have a nice safe Halloween for the kids in the community as we did last year. As a reminder, we still did Halloween from 5 to 7 and it was on Halloween night. It will be Halloween night from 5 to 7 thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the Mayor’s Report.

Mr. Williams- Any question or comments? I got a couple. Billy, I am going to apologize now. You know I am going to call you Billy every time. We have known each other too long. I think I have known you longer than pretty much everyone in this room. When the Mayor told me there was a possibility that you would be taking that position, he asked me what I thought. I gotta tell you like I told you on the phone. I was so happy to hear that because of your dedication to the community and with your law enforcement background with the State Highway Patrol, I think you will be bringing a lot of great things and be a huge help to all of us. I don’t know how to say thank you enough. We really appreciate you doing this job and I know you will do a great job. 
Mr. Bancroft- inaudible

Mr. Williams- Another thing I would like to touch base on is First Energy. I know we went through a lot. Eddie, I know you went through a lot and things happen. I understand that. We talked about it (me and Eddie). The biggest thing that I found to be so upsetting to me was when someone from First Energy finally did talk to the news. Instead of saying, yep, we had a problem and are trying to fix it da da da da da da. I understand public relations. Don’t ever bring into question our system with your problem. To insinuate that we might not have a reliable system is a slap in the face to our electric department, our superintendent, this city council who tries to make sure that the electric department is funded to keep this going. People don’t know what these guys go through. Yes, we have had outages. Our outages, I think the longest I remember in the past four or five years was something that happened here it was about an hour. Most are two to three minutes. You know what First Energy; we don’t have one every three days umm one every day for three days and when we do it is not our fault. I am not trying to upset no one, or you know try to pin the blame but if you have a problem, you have a problem. Hopefully, they have been able to figure it out and they will take care of it. I don’t think that was proper for whoever that spokesperson was to say anything about our system. They don’t know anything about it. It just kind of cranked me up. I was utilities Chairman for a long long time. I know what we put back into the system to keep it reliable and what Eddie goes through every day to make sure the system is up and running. I want to thank you for the good job you’re doing Eddie and your guys. Would you tell them that? I would appreciate it. That is all I have. Anyone else?
There were no more questions or comments on the report. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Regular Session                            Page 6                                 September 7, 2021

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- Since we don’t have an agenda this evening, we won’t have public address for agenda items 
NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

Mr. Williams- Robin since you are the only one that has any you are up

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation for a resolution authorizing the auditor to advertise for bids for a complete package of various insurances for the City of Hubbard, Ohio for the 2022 to 2024 policy years. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation authorizing the Board of Control to enter into a letter of understanding to amend article 18 section 8 of the AFSCME bargaining agreement and declaring an emergency. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 
It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation for a resolution accepting the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 monies. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- okay, is that it

Ms. Zambrini-no

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini to suspend the 24-hour notification on Resolution 8-21.
Mr. Williams- oh wait we didn’t have a second on that. Who second that?

Various

Mr. Williams- Mr. Mogg. I am sorry

Ms. Viele- I was waiting on a 

Mr. Williams- I was just thrown by the…. It’s okay.
It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Mr. Mogg to suspend the 24-hour notification on Resolution 8-21.  There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to put resolution 8-21 on tonight’s agenda. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- Okay, move onto 

ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ms. Zambrini- I move that Resolution 8 accepting the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 monies
Mr. Williams- No, she has to read it first.
Ms. Zambrini- Oh, okay
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ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Mr. Williams- then you will make a motion to suspend the 24-hour notification then all you had to do was place it on the agenda

Resolution 8-21 First Reading

ACCEPTING THE AMERICAN RESCUE PLAN ACT FOR 2021 MONIES

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to suspend the second and third readings of Resolution 8-21. There were no questions or comments. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that Resolution 8-21 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who would like to address council on non-agenda items related to city council business, when recognized please step forward to the microphone, State your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. 
Mr. Williams- No one, I would entertain a motion to adjourn.

ADJOURN 
It was moved by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Mogg to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

